BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday October 16, 2023
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan, John Cody and Pamela Tibbetts. Town Administrator Jake T. Roger; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  

ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (b) hire (c) reputation

Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II  (b) hire (c) reputation.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Pam Tibbetts, John Cody, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.

RECONVENE

Chairman Joe Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

SEAL NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes of October 16, 2023.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Pam Tibbetts, John Cody, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.

CONSENT CALENDAR
Minutes from the Selectmen October 2, 2023 meetings were submitted for approval.
The payroll manifest for the pay period ending October 12, 2023 in the amount of $164,878.29 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable manifest for the period ending October 12, 2023 in the amount of $1,659,233.47 ($1,000,000.00 for the School, $451,283.43 is for the MTBE Water Main Extension and $207,950.04 to the Town) was submitted for approval.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the consent calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
PUBLIC COMMENT

Resident Matthew Beckett would like to offer his assistance to the town for help with Veteran’s Day celebrations.  The town doesn’t have anything for Veteran’s Day but he could help at the DAR Park.  He will check with the Historical Committee as well.  Mr. Beckett should also check with the American Legion to assist with the Memorial Day Parade.
ASSESSING
Abatement request for 38 Waterview Farm, map and lot 026-003 in the amount of $1,370.13 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to deny the abatement request for 38 Waterview Farm, map and lot 026-003 in the amount of $1,370.13 per MRI recommendation.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
DPW
Request to hire Joe Murphy as a Transfer Station attendant at $18.00 an hour with a $1.00 an hour increase when licensed, Wednesdays only with occasional weekend shifts was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve the hiring of Joe Murphy as a Transfer Station attendant at $18.00 an hour with a $1.00 an hour increase when licensed, to work on Wednesdays only with occasional weekend shifts.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.
Request to hire Terry Tomaso for a part-time snow removal driver at $40.00 an hour to drive the 1 ton, loader and sidewalk plow was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the hiring of Terry Tomaso for a part-time snow removal driver at $40.00 an hour to drive the 1 ton, loader and sidewalk plow.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
NEW HAMPSHIRE HISTOICAL MARKER

Historical Society member Joy True supplied information regarding a Governor William Plumer historical market to be placed near the Miriam Jackson Park on Route 27.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the recommenced Historical Marker regarding Governor William Plumer.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
7:15 SIG SAUER

Phil Strader introduced himself as the new Director of Operations at Sig Sauer Academy.  He gave a brief biography of his past career including being a competitive shooter.  He would like to host four national shooting events next year. To accomplish this, he would like to ask for an adjustment on the approved Sunday times from 12-6 PM to 8 AM – 6 PM for those four days.  It was the consensus of the Board that any adjustment of hours would have to go through the Planning Board. Town Administrator Jake Roger will confirm the site plan and will contact Mr. Strader with further information.
LIBRARY BUDGET
Harvey Memorial Library Trustee Treasurer Betsy McCombs and Chairman John Clark presented the 2024 budget.  Discussion followed including wage adjustments to “close the gap” and meet the area averages for similar positions.

HIGHWAY BUDGET 

Road Supervisor Dave Reinhold and DPW Director Dennis Koch reviewed the Highway, Street Lighting and Transfer Station Budgets. A lengthy discussion regarding the sidewalk plow purchase versus a warrant article, town engineer position and lease to replace two trucks with warrants followed.
GOVERNMENT BUILDINGS BUDGET
Town Administrator Jake Roger reviewed the Town Hall Budget.  A new boiler will need three quotes and the meeting room chairs were removed from the budget. 

Town Administrator Jake Roger said the Planning, Building, General Assistance Budgets will be reviewed at the next meeting.  The final review of all the budgets will be on October 30th.

ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator Jake Roger
Town Administrator Jake Roger checked and the consolidated phone lease is for five years.
Town Administrator Jake Roger announced the propane contract locked in the price at $1.399.  
Town Administrator Jake Roger said there is still a CDL Driver needed as well as a Waste Water Operator.
Town Administrator Jake Roger explained the Home Occupancy process through the Board of Selectmen.  He suggested having the Planning Board have a warrant article to change this process as they know the Land Use ordinances. The consensus of the Board agreed.

INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier

Selectman Gauthier is interested in increasing the deductible for employee’s health insurance rates.  He would like the Finance Director to look into other options.  Finance Director Lisa Fogg explained many times companies have a lower price at first than increase over time.
Selectman Pam Tibbetts

Selectman Tibbett has two more meetings before the Block Party.  This year will be bigger than last year with food and entertainment.  There have been handmade items contributed to raffle, a 50/50 and a donated popcorn machine.  Overflow parking will be at the Legion on Mill Street.  The Block Party is October 28th, 4PM – 7 PM.
Selectman John Cody
Selectman Cody went to the recent Budget Committee meeting and was asked if the Board would be submitting a partial budget to the Budget Committee.  Chairman Trombley responded he didn’t think that was necessary as the budget will be ready to submit to the Budget Committee by November 1st.  The Board of Selectmen will meet with the Budget Committee on November 8th.  Selectman Cody is concerned a 4% increase in the budget might be too tight.
Selectman Cody would like to know the total number of calls the Fire Department receives versus the number of uncovered shifts.  

Selectman Bob Jordan

No Report
Chairman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley made a motion directing Town Administrator Jake Roger to write a letter to Epping’s State Representatives requesting a change in the RSA’s that would allow an alternate to sit on the Budget Committee. Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Chairman Trombley announced Halloween Trick or Treat is on October 31st from 5 PM – 7 PM.
Chairman Trombley thanked Mr. Beckett for volunteering at the DAR Park.

ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to adjourn.  Seconded by Selectman Cody. Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Gauthier, Jordan, Tibbetts, Cody and Trombley all voting aye.

Meeting adjourned at 10:01 PM.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_______________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman
_______________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_______________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
_______________________________

John Cody, Selectmen

_______________________________

Pam Tibbetts, Selectman
Dated:   October 23, 2023
BOS October 16, 2023
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